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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 29 September 2015 at 7.00 pm there were present:

Cllrs
 
  


Mr P Kay            (Mayor) 

Mr   N Penny     (Deputy Mayor)






Mrs C 
Allaway-Martin








Mr   K Ball







Mr   C Elsmore

Mrs E Elsmore 

Mrs N Holloway 

Mr   M Whittington






Mrs J Morgan






Miss A Lapington (Town Clerk) 






Mrs C Whittington (Deputy Clerk)
   
Also present was County Cllr P McMahon, PCSO Lauren Thompson, Mr W Williams and 2 members of the press. 
Public Forum 
Mr Williams asked when the Tourist Information Centre would be fully open in Coleford. The Mayor advised that it would be the third week of March.

The Public Forum closed at 7.01  
94.  To note apologies



Apologies were noted from Cllr Lusty, Hale, C Morgan, Drury, District Cllr R James and PC Leanne Sterry 
95. To receive declarations of interest 
Cllr N Penny declared an interest in item 105. 
96. To allow dispensation requests 
There were no new dispensation requests. 
97. To approve the minutes of 25 August 15
The minutes of the meeting held on 25 August were agreed and it was proposed that they be approved




Proposed: Cllr Penny
Seconded: Cllr C Elsmore
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed 
98. To raise matters arising from the meeting 25 August 15
There were no matters arising.

99. To hear report from the Police. 
PSCO Lauren Thompson read out the crime figures for the last month, a full report follows these minutes. 

The police are undertaking a junior street warden campaign with St Johns Academy, to make the children aware of road safety.  The school children will give out speeding tickets to offending motorists that they have made themselves. 

Colin the Crocodile will be visiting both St Johns Academy and Coalway School to emphasis the Keep Safe at School Campaign, regarding pedestrians and parking.  
The 16 Café is putting on social clubs and games for people with learning difficulties.  

The police will be setting up an operation in the evening to target the boy racers who use Pyart Court.  

The offender who robbed Mega Deals in Pyart Court has been charged and remanded in custody. It was a one off event with the offender being out of the area.    

The Clerk brought to the police’s attention the abandoned car in Sylvan Close which is blocking vehicles on the estate.  
100. To note reports from the County & District Cllrs (for information).
County Cllr McMahon raised his concern about Dora Matthews House being under occupied. It is currently 33% full and is not being filled due to funding issues.  Cllr McMahon has a meeting with Malcolm Vine from FoDDC and Keith Chaplin to discuss the under occupancy.
The Café is struggling as the expectation was that the house would be full by now.  

With regard to fracking issue, it is the GCC view point that the geology of the Forest is unstable and there are no shale deposits in the Forest of Dean. It would be 2 to 3 years before anything would get through the application stage if it were indeed to happen. The GCC has no policy yet just statements.
Cllr McMahon attended a Clinical Commission Group (CCG) meeting regarding the community hospitals in the Forest and they are identified as recovery units.  The emphasis is keeping people in the community and the immediate future of the hospitals is positive.  Cllr Kay suggested that it would be good to bring minor operations back to Lydney.

District Cllr Allaway-Martin also attended the CCG meeting for which 4 further meetings have been arranged over the next 4 months.  There is talk of the CCG (Clinical Commission Group) using Section 106 money for funding, these talks are at the preliminary stage with the FoDDC.  Cllr Martin was concerned at this suggestion. The CCG is at the early stages. Calum Smith, FoDDC will attend to give member briefings so each meeting is replicated.  They are looking for representatives from Town Councils so clear information is cascaded. CCG will be focusing on people within the community and primarily on Community Care.   

District Cllr C Allaway-Martin attended: 

3 Sept

AGM Glos Rural Community Council
8 Sept

Shareholders shared view seminar 2 Rivers Housing Association
10 Sept
FoDDC Scrutiny Meeting (Full)
14 Sept 
Cavens Forum Coleford 

16 Sept
Licencing


15
Sept
HCO Scrutiny Committee GCC 
15
Sept
Waste Procurement



16 Sept
CCG Locality Briefing Yorkley
16 Sept
2 Rivers Housing Presentation FoDDC

17 Sept
Children’s & Family Overview & Scrutiny Committee GCC
23 Sept
Licencing Committee
24 Sept 
Artspace Briefing FoDDC

25 Sept
CCG Community Health Provision reference group meeting  
29 Sept
Luncheon Group English Bicknor Age Concern SLA

29 Sept
BT Broadband in FOD

District Cllr C Elsmore stated that the waste procurement contract finishes in 2018, but they are currently focusing on what people want now, which is cardboard and plastic collection added to the existing system. 
Regeneration has some funding available for bids for Town Centre events. 
District Cllr C Elsmore attended: 

3 Sept

Economic Development

7 Sept

Finance Scrutiny

9 Sept

Member Development

9 Sept

Council Finance

15 Sept 
Waste Procurement 

16 Sept
Licencing


16
Sept
Housing Profile

17
Sept   Cabinet



22 Sept
Regeneration

23 Sept
Licencing

24 Sept
Audit

101. To agree payments (see attached)
The payments were proposed




Proposed: Cllr Holloway 
Seconded Cllr J Morgan
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
102. To agree petty cash payments (see attached)

The payments were proposed 




Proposed: Cllr Ball

Seconded Cllr Allaway-Martin
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
103. To note the cash book & reconciliation reports

The cash book and reconciliation reports were noted. 
104. To note the monthly budget figures (see attached)

The monthly budget figures were noted.
105. To make comment on the FoDDC revised Licencing Policy
Cllr Penny has read the document which clarifies how to deal with late applications.  Now 5 clear days are required or an application will be rejected, whereas previously it was discretionary.

Cllr C Elsmore stated that the new document is now much clearer. Cllr Allaway-Martin said that the policy documents were new case law and has changed customer practice.  
It was proposed The Town Council made no comment and the report was noted. 




Proposed: Cllr Ball

Seconded Cllr Allaway-Martin

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
106. To agree to the recommendations from the Mayor re Town Council Twinning 
Cllr Kay reported that he had had several meetings in the summer with the Mayor of Saint Hilaire de Reiz. The Mayor has brought back with him an information pack for the town which is available to look at in the office.  
The town has a population of 10000 with it rising to 110000 in the 6 week summer period. 
The project should be cost neutral and European Funding may be available on both sides, although funding is currently closed. 
The Twinning should be run by the community rather than the Council, with anyone being able to become a member. The signing of the Twinning should tie in with the opening of the Tourist Information Centre in March 2016.
Cllr Kay, the Clerk and Deputy met with Paul Macer Wright who is involved with the Monmouth.  Twinning. Monmouth have been twinned for 40 years. Mr Macer Wright was able to give the Council a valuable insight.

Cllr Kay has met with the schools and spoke with the football team and has a very positive response. 
 It was proposed that a meeting be held to invite all parts of the community which may be involved.  





Proposed Cllr Kay

 Seconded Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
107. To agree to a budget for the furnishing of No 4 Lords Hill  
Cllr Penny stated that a budget of £3000 had been agreed in the July meeting and that this was for both the community rooms and the Tourist Information Centre. The opening of the Tourist Information Centre has the support of both Cinderford and Lydney Town Councils.   The users of the premise had meet to determine furniture that was required.

It was proposed that at this stage £1500 is spent on furniture for the community users 





Proposed Cllr Penny
Seconded Cllr Allaway-Martin
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.    
108. To agree to the recommendations of the Events & Marketing
Item 6: a costing of £6000 has been worked out for the two days.  This does not include any income, so will be over budget.  There is still some funding available for new events in the budget and the remainder of the scarecrow funding can be used.   The availability of the carousel has yet to be confirmed.  
Item 9: That as well as St Johns Academy attending the Remembrance Service on the 11 November, Coalway and Lakers Schools will be attending also.  
It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted 





Proposed Cllr Penny
Seconded Cllr Ball
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously
109.  To agree to the recommendation of the Amenities Committee 
Item 5: Cllr Allaway-Martin stated that there are regulations concerning moveable fencing and a discussion took place that there are possible grants available for further improvements and this should be looked at as a way of funding in the future.   

Item 6: A container has been identified and will be viewed next week.
Item 7: That the parish walk around take place at 4.45 Tuesday 6 October to be followed by the Amenities Committee meeting. 
Item 9: That an audit of all the bins in the parish be undertaken.   
It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.  





Proposed Cllr Holloway 
Seconded Cllr J Morgan 
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously
110. To agree to the recommendations of the Finance & Office Committee
Item 5: It was suggested that underspends be looked at as well as overspends on a quarterly basis.

Item 8: The Clerk will contact Forest Hills 

Item 9:  A minutes stating that Cllr Penny left the room during the decision of the grant for Forest Showcase was omitted.

It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted 




Proposed Cllr Penny
Seconded Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously

111. To agree to the recommendations of the Burial Committee 

Item 6: To be deferred to another meeting to fully confirm the new requirements.
It was proposed that the recommendations of items 5 & 7 be accepted 



Proposed Cllr C Elsmore 
Seconded Cllr Kay

On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously

112. To note the decisions of the Planning Committee

The decisions were noted.  Cllr C Elsmore stated that the appeal for Gladmans regarding the land at Lower Lane was going to appeal in November, a Full Council meeting should be arranged prior to this for any new information. The Deputy Clerk should clarify timelines with FoDDC, prior to arranging a meeting.   
113. To note the Clerks Report (for information only)
The Clerks report was noted
114. To note reports from members (for information only)  
Cllr Kay the Mayor attended:

20 Sept 
Ross Civic Service

21 Sept
Viewing No 4 

23 Sept
Meeting Bells Hotel re Civic Dinner

24
Sept
Meeting with Paul Merson Wright from Monmouth Twinning Association 

25 
Sept 
St Johns Academy re Twinning
28
Sept 
Lakers and Coalway Schools Twining

28 
Sept   Coalway Recreation Ground Chq Presentation

29 Sept
Royal Forest of Dean College Bells Consultation 

Cllr N Penny - The Deputy Mayor attended: 

9 Sept 
Angus Buchannan Meeting
11 Sept
Manning Town Council office for the day 
12 Sept  
Attended Newent Onion Fayre on behalf of Cllr Kay
14 Sept 
Meeting with Opportunity Centre re Grant Application
16 Sept 
Attended Community Safety Partnership meeting on behalf of Cllr Kay
17 Sept
Wye Valley and Forest of Dean Tourism Association Meeting
21 Sept
Viewing No 4 Lords Hill and meeting with the Town Clerk
22 Sept 
4 Year Planning session
24 Sept 
Joint FVAF / GRCC Funding training session in Cinderford
27 Sept 
Meeting with users of 4 Lords Hill re IT/ Furniture etc.
28 Sept
 Bells Field Consultation with RFDC/Lakers
Cllr Penny met with Maureen McAlister at the Wye Valley and FOD Tourism meeting and felt there maybe some money available for the TIC as well as help from volunteers. Cllr Allaway-Martin suggested that we apply for the funding soon as they have deadlines for applications.  
There was a good response from the student at RFDC regarding the Bells Consultation. 
Cllr J Morgan attended a Bells Foundation Meeting and attended a home visit on half of Halls Charity. 

Cllr C Elsmore attended: 

28 Aug
Patient Participation  
1 Sept 
Forest of Dean Health Forum

2 Sept

Scarr Bandstand meeting 
10 Sept
Meeting with Highways

10 Sept
Community Transport 

10 Sept
NDP meeting 

16 Sept
NDP meeting

24 Sept
Halls Charity

25 Sept     Bells Foundation
28 Sept     Coleford Area Partnership   
Cllr C Elsmore reported that there is a consultation on the Forest Buses taking place at Shire Hall.  

Cllr E Elsmore attended: 

28 Aug
  Patient Participation  
1 Sept 
  Forest of Dean Health Forum
Cllr E Elsmore said that the patient participation are open to suggestions and they do follow them through. 

Cllr C Allaway-Martin attended:
3 Sept GRCC meeting at Hartbury Village Hall and numerous sites for Heritage Week 

Cllr N Holloway attended: A Christmas Lights committee meeting, with another one arranged for Thursday 8 October. 
Cllr Ball raised his concern regarding Mrs Elliott’s departure from Lakers School and the School becoming an academy.  Cllr Kay suggested he speak with County Cllr P McMahon who is a governor at the school. 
115. To note Correspondence (see attached list)  
Correspondence was noted

The meeting finished at 8.40 and the press and public left the room.

In Committee: 

The Mayor and Deputy had met with the Clerk for the 6 month review of her working hours.  It was agreed that this could continue for another 6 months, providing a regular day was chosen and the practicalities of the office were maintained.  
It was proposed that the recommendation be accepted 




Proposed Cllr Kay
Seconded Cllr Holloway

On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously

Finance and Office
Item 11: The Angus Buchanan Memorial Ground 
It was recommended that the granted funds be given for a limited period 

It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted 




Proposed Cllr Penny
Seconded Cllr Ball

On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously

The meeting closed at 8.45
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